MOLD TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting of Mold Town Council held at the Town Hall, Mold on Wednesday 26th February 2014.

PRESENT: 

Councillors: Robin Guest (Mayor), Haydn Bateman, Chris Bithell, Richard Brookes, Geoff Collett, Geoff Darkins, Bob Gaffey, Bryan Grew, Carol Heycocks, Brian Lloyd, Geoff Matthias,  Andrea Mearns, Anthony Parry, Phil Thomas and Gareth Williams with the Clerk and Finance Officer and Town Centre Manager.

ALSO PRESENT:  One member of the press 
APOLOGIES: None.

126.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest expressed. 

127.
DEMENTIA FRIENDLY COMMUNITIES
The Mayor welcomed and introduced Jacky Baldini, the Locality Manager for Alzheimer’s Society in North Wales to members.
Jacky thanked the council for the kind invitation and the opportunity to speak with members promoting Dementia Friendly Communities.  Jacky advised members that she is based in Mold and is responsible for the North Wales area.   She advised that there are currently no Dementia Friendly Communities anywhere in North Wales.

Jacky advised members that there were a number of levels to commit to becoming Dementia Friendly, and suggested beginning with identifying and creating Dementia Friends within the town, such as the members themselves.  There is a Champion trained to work with communities and provide awareness sessions which take about 45 minutes to become a Dementia Friend.
Jacky informed members that many people diagnosed with a dementia feel that they have to give up on everything, but if the stigma could be removed by making more people aware of dementia we could work towards a Dementia Friendly Community which would allow people with a dementia to live a fulfilled life in their communities.

To enable the town to become a Dementia Friendly Community it will require not just the traders to sign up, but also other service providers such as the Police and Emergency services, the postman, pub landlords, G.P’s, etc.  There would also be a need for a Service User group so that we know what they want.  Jacky asked members to think about what the Council wanted and how to take it forward, as she would be happy to support the town to achieve its goal.  

Jacky added that there is a National Dementia Awareness week in May which the Town could link into.

The Mayor thanked Jacky and suggested that the Town Council need to decide how wide the group needs to go initially.

Councillor Haydn Bateman asked if the Community Hospital had been trained for Dementia awareness.  Jacky advised that the Community Hospital had signed up to the Butterfly scheme, which discreetly notifies people with a dementia that the hospital is dementia aware.
Councillor Brian Lloyd spoke of the 15 new homes at Llys Jasmine designed for people with a dementia, and asked if Jacky and her team work with Llys Jasmine.  Jacky confirmed that they do work with Llys Jasmine and are looking to set up a Dementia Cafe.
Councillor Andrea Mearns asked how the work Jacky and her team do fit in with the Well-being Centre and MIND.  Jacky confirmed that they work with the mental health sector, but their work is specific and so they do not work with the Well-being Centre.  

The Mayor suggested that members take the literature home to read and consider how they wish to take the project forward.   The item could be included on the agenda of the next meeting of the Council for discussion and agree actions.
128.   MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Mayor handed out a printed sheet showing all activities since the last meeting (attached).  

129. 
MINUTES

Resolved:  It was resolved that:

a) The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 29th January 2014 be received and approved;
b) The minutes of the meeting of the Planning Committee held on 27th January 2014 be received and noted;

130.
INFORMATION ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
There was no information arising from the minutes of the meetings.
131.
CORRESPONDENCE
The following items of correspondence, including six additional items, were considered: 

131.1 The Council considered the correspondence received from One Voice Wales requesting Motions for the 2014 Annual Conference.  It was agreed that members would consider this and the item would be included on the agenda of the next meeting of the Council.
131.2 The Council considered the Correspondence has been received from Rhodri Thomas, Training and Development Officer for Cynnal Cymru offering to provide a follow session on Sustainable Development.   Members agreed that they would be interested in a further session but sought clarification on the session content.  
131.3 The Council noted the correspondence received from Sainsbury’s providing an update on Sainsbury’s plans to bring a food store to Mold. 
131.4 The Council noted the correspondence received from Sandy Mewies providing a written statement from Edwina Hart AM on Business Rates.
131.5 The Council considered the invitation received from One Voice Wales to attend a conference bringing together war memorial custodians and interested parties in Wales to look at issues around war memorials particularly in light of the forthcoming First World War centenary on 27th March 2014 at the Royal Welsh Showground, Builth Wells.  It was agreed that Councillor Geoff Collett would attend the conference.
131.6 The Council considered the correspondence received from two members of the public relating to Civil Parking Enforcement and Off Street Car Parking.  It was noted that whilst a full review of the new service would be conducted six months after its introduction, there is a need to deal with issues as they arose.  It was agreed that the members of the Car Park group representing the Town Council would arrange a further meeting with Flintshire County Council, where these issues would be addressed.

131.7 The Council noted the correspondence received from North Wales Police promoting their latest campaign that aims to raise awareness of child sexual exploitation.
131.8 The Council considered the Correspondence received from One Voice Wales relating to the Local Government (Wales) Byelaws Act 2012 – Implementation.  It was agreed that this would be included for consideration on the agenda of the next Council meeting.
131.9 The Council noted the correspondence received from Marston’s Brewery in response to the Town Council’s letter of support to retain the Queens Head Public House in Mold. 
131.10 The Council considered the correspondence received from Flintshire County Council advising of a consultation on a new Art Strategy for 2014-2017.  It was agreed to refer the item to the Tourism Committee.
131.11 The Council noted the correspondence received from Sandy Mewies AM, providing a copy of a letter from Edwina Hart AM, Minister for Economy Science & Transport.  

131.12 The Council noted the correspondence received from the Adjudication Panel for Wales advising that the Annual Report for 2012/13 has been published and is available.
131.13 The Council considered the notes of the meetings of the Flintshire Local Access Forum have been received from Neville Howell, the Town Council’s representative on the group.  It was agreed that the item would be included on the agenda of the next meeting of the Council.

131.14 The Council noted the correspondence received from Kerry Feather, Treasurer& Administrator to the Clwyd Pension Fund advising of proposed changes to the Governance structure of the Clwyd Pension Fund.
Resolved:  It was resolved that the actions set out above be approved.

132.
REPORT OF TOWN CENTRE MANAGER

The Town Centre Manager presented a verbal report to the Council.

The Town Centre Manager updated members on the progress of the Daniel Owen Square improvements.  He advised that planning permission had been granted and that they were now at the procurement stage.  He added that they had met with the Daniel Owen Society to discuss how they could enhance Daniel Owens profile in the Square.  An application has been submitted with CADW as the Daniel Owen Statue is listed and permission is needed to more the statue.  They are also in discussion with Welsh Water due to the extensive pipe work under the Square.  The tender documents are currently being prepared, which will then go out to tender.  It is anticipated that work is unlikely to commence until late July due to the procurement of the granite, which has a 12 week lead in time.
The Town Centre Manager advised members that funding for work on a further lagoon by West Coast Energy had been received from Flintshire County Council.

The Town Centre Manager updated members on up-coming events including the St. David’s Day event on Saturday 1st March.  He advised that the Mayor would be judging the shop window competition.  The first meeting for the Mold Spring Clean is on Thursday 27th February, the Town Centre Manager invited all members to attend.  He advised that the Shrove Tuesday Pancake races would be on Tuesday 4th March, and volunteers are sought to help on the day.  The first meeting for organising the Blues and Soul Festival is being arranged and any member interested is welcome to join the steering group.
Councillor Andrea Mearns advised that there were two empty public houses in the town in a very poor state of repair, the Bridge Inn and Britannia Inn.  The Town Centre manager advised that he was now aware of their condition but would make some enquires to have them addressed.
Councillor Bryan Grew added that the Mold’s Got Talent competition has now begun in the lead up to the Carnival in July.

Councillor Carol Heycocks asked if anything could be done with the door/gate next to the Cheshire Building Society.  The Town Centre Manager advised that he would look into this.
Resolved:  It was resolved to approve the report.  
133. SUPPORT OFFICER APPOINTMENT
The Council considered the previously circulated report.  The Clerk sought support for the approval of the job description and job specification together with the approval of the job advert and appointments panel.   The Clerk also advised members that the Mold Food and Drink Festival Committee are seeking administrative support and have asked if the new post holder could provide support to the Festival Committee one day per week which they would be happy to pay for.
Members discussed the possibility, and whilst they agreed that the Council would be happy to consider this request, it was important to firstly advertise and appoint a candidate to the post to ensure the Town Council’s requirements are met.   Following a successful appointment the Town Council would then consider a detailed request from the Food and Drink Festival committee in consultation with the successful candidate. 
Councillor Andrea Mearns asked if the 16 hours stated on the advert could indicate flexibility, and not specifically to be carried out over 3 days.  She also questioned whether the holiday entitlement was correct. The Clerk confirmed that she could amend the wording to show flexibility for the hours, and advised that she believed the holiday entitlement was correct but would confirm this with Flintshire County Council.
Resolved:  It was resolved to approve:

a) The job description and job specification subject to confirmation of the holiday entitlement;

b) The job advertisement;

c) The appointments panel made up of the Mayor, Deputy Mayor, Clerk and Town Centre Manager.

d) Consider a future request from the Food and Drink Festival to provide administrative support following the appointment of a successful candidate.
Councillors Bryan Grew, Geoff Darkins and Gareth Williams left the meeting at 8.40pm. 
134.  BEST KEPT COMMUNITIES COMPETITION 2014

Members considered the previous circulated information.  The Clerk advised that a new category had been included in this year’s competition for Best Kept Community Garden/Wildlife area and it would be a shame to not include the work of the Community Garden in Mold together with the additional wildlife work at Leadmills and St. Mary’s park Community Orchard.  Councillor Brian Lloyd advised that the Secretary at the Community Garden would be completing an entry form for the competition.  The Clerk asked that information on the Leadmill area and Community Orchard is provided to her to assist in completing the form for the Town.

Resolved:  It was resolved to note the details of the competition and for the Clerk to complete the entry form for the Town.
135. 
NOTIFICATION OF UPCOMING EVENTS
The Council noted the dates of the Mold Spring Clean and the Fairtrade Fortnight.  In addition the Mayor advised members that the Mayor’s Charity Dinner would be held on Friday 9th May 2014 at Soughton Hall, more information would follow. 

Resolved:  It was resolved to note the upcoming events detailed. 

136.  NOTIFICATIONS OF PLANNING DECISIONS

Resolved:  It was resolved to note the report. 
137. 
MEETINGS ATTENDED

Councillor Carol Heycocks advised that she had attended the Air Cadets Dining in evening.
Councillor Chris Bithell advised that he had met with the Environment Minister to discuss the flood defense work planned for Mold, and see the plans.  The Mayor added that he had raised concerns raised concerns about the scheme, seeking assurances that the flood alleviation scheme following the floods in 2000 would have enough capacity to take the redirected water in the River Alyn.
Councillor Andrea Mearns advised that the Parkfields Energy Reduction Scheme funding received from Communities First was in danger due to a delay in confirmation from Welsh Government.  The grant needs to be spent by the end of March or it will be lost.

Councillor Andrea Mearns advised that she had attended a meeting with a number of other members and the Clerk with Officers from Wepre Park to discuss the Heritage Lottery Fund application.  Following this there had been a public meeting to discuss the establishment of a Friends of Bailey Hill group on 17th February where 50+ people attended.  The next meeting is scheduled for 18th March 2014.  

Councillor Haydn Bateman left the meeting at 8.55pm

Councillor Andrea Mearns advised that the Local Food Produce project was progressing.  A grant for a distribution company had been awarded, who would work with producers.

Councillor Geoff Collett advised that there had been a further 18 trees planted at the Community Orchard, St. Mary’s Park.

Councillor Richard Brookes informed members that he had attended the One Voice Wales Area meeting in Wrexham, where they had discussed the Williams Report and cross border health care.

Councillors Bob Gaffey and Phil Thomas added that they had also attended the meeting with Wepre Park Officers to discuss the Heritage Lottery Fund application.  Councillor Thomas advised that the work on the Leadmill project was progressing at the area was now ready for sowing and planting.

138. 
ACCOUNTS / PAYMENTS

The Council considered the schedule previously circulated and noted that expenditure complied with the statutory powers available to local councils. 

Resolved: It was resolved that the schedule of payments be approved.
139. 
EXCLUSION OF PUBLIC AND PRESS
Resolved:  It was resolved to exclude the public and press from the meeting in order to allow discussion on confidential matters.
140. 
MOLD TOWN HALL

The Council considered a previously circulated summary report and following a brief discussion it was agreed that a special meeting should be arranged to consider and agree a course of action.  
Resolved:  It was resolved that the Clerk would arrange a special meeting to consider the future of the Town Hall and disseminate information available to all members.

The Meeting ended at 9.20pm
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